MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

14th July, 2014 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN

COUNCILLOR S.P. O’REILLY, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, C. Brady, D. Brady, P. Brady, 

N. Connell, F. Curtin, J.P. Feeley, E. Greenan, C. Kelly, 

P. McDonald, P. McVitty, P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, N. Smyth.
IN ATTENDANCE:

G. Finn, Chief Executive




J. McLoughlin, Director of Services





E. Doyle, Director of Services





J. Brannigan, Director of Services




M. Mohan-McNally, Management Accountant




B. Hora, Senior Staff Officer





E. McGinn, Meetings Administrator 
1.
To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meetings of Cavan County Council held on 12 May & 6 June 2014.  Miontuairisci cruinnithe 12 Bealtaine & 6 Meitheamh 2014 a dhearbhu.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor P. McVitty
     Seconded by Councillor D. Brady
      And


Resolved:

“that minutes of monthly meetings of Cavan County Council held on 12 May & 6 June 2014 be hereby approved”.

2.
To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted.

3.
To approve transfer of €470,000 to reserves in 2013 re. provision for water bad debts.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor s. Smith

     Seconded by Councillor C. Kelly

      And


Resolved:

“that the transfer of €470,000 to reserves in 2013 re. provision for water bad debts be hereby approved”.

4.

To note Financial Report for quarter ending 31/3/2014.


Noted.
5.

To approve disposal of 0.020 ha. of land at Lough Gowna, Co. Cavan to Mairead White, Lough Gowna, Co. Cavan for the sum of €100, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000, and notices circulated. 
It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. Brady
 
        Seconded by Councillor W. Bennett
      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the disposal of 0.020 ha. of land at Lough Gowna, Co. Cavan to Mairead White, Lough Gowna, Co. Cavan for the sum of €100, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.
6.

To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the provision of a demountable dwelling, entrance and boundary fence, together with connections to group water supply and existing septic tank at Rathcorrick, Cavan.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor M. Argue
 
        Seconded by Councillor S. Smith
      
       And




Resolved:



“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the provision of a demountable dwelling, entrance and boundary fence, together with connections to group water supply and existing septic tank at Rathcorrick, Cavan be hereby approved”.

7(a).
To approve payment of an allowance to the Cathaoirleach and Leas Cathaoirleach of Cavan County Council in accordance with Section 143 1(a) & (b) of the Local Government Act, 2001.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor F. Curtin

 
        Seconded by Councillor W. Bennett

      
       And




Resolved:



“that payment of an allowance to the Cathaoirleach and Leas Cathaoirleach of Cavan County Council in accordance with Section 143 1(a) & (b) of the Local Government Act, 2001 be hereby approved”.
7(b).
To determine the amount of allowance to be paid to Cathaoirleach and Leas Cathaoirleach of Cavan County Council in accordance with Section 143 1(a) & (b) of the Local Government Act, 2001.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor J. P. Feeley

 
        Seconded by Councillor D. Brady

      
       And




Resolved:

“that the amount of €20,000 and €4,000 of an allowance be paid to Cathaoirleach and Leas Cathaoirleach of Cavan County Council in accordance with Section 143 1(a) & (b) of the Local Government Act, 2001 be hereby approved”.

8(a).
To approve payment of an allowance to Cathaoirligh of Strategic Policy Committees of Cavan County Council.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. Brady

 
        Seconded by Councillor W. Bennett

      
       And




Resolved:



“that payment of an allowance to Cathaoirligh of Strategic Policy Committees of Cavan County Council be hereby approved”.
8(b).
To determine the amount of allowance to be paid to Cathaoirligh of Strategic Policy Committees of Cavan County Council.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor M. Argue

 
        Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty

      
       And




Resolved:

“that the amount of €6,000 of an allowance be paid to Cathaoirligh of Strategic Policy Committees of Cavan County Council be hereby approved”.
9.

To seek nomination to the Association of Irish Local Government (AILG) from the Bailieborough Cootehill Municipal District
It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. O’Reilly
 
        Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty
      
       And




Resolved:

“that the nomination of Councillor Carmel Brady to the Association of Irish Local Government (AILG) from the Bailieborough Cootehill Municipal District be hereby approved”.

10.

To approve draft Strategic Policy Committee Scheme 

It was:



Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

 
        Seconded by Councillor W. Bennett

      
       And




Resolved:

“that the draft Strategic Policy Committee Scheme as circulated be hereby approved”.

11.
To note Cavan County Council’s Annual Report for 2013 (to be circulated at meeting).

Noted.

12.
To approve nominated elected members to attend the 34th Annual McGill Summer School 20-25 July.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

     Seconded by Councillor P. Smith

      And


Resolved:

“that the nomination of Councillors C. Brady, P. McVitty, P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, V. Smith, S. Smith, F. Curtin, P. Brady, S.P. O’Reilly and C. Kelly to attend the 34th Annual McGill Summer School 20-25 July be hereby approved”.

13(a)
To note reply from Minister for Transport Tourism and Sport & Pat the Cope Gallagher MEP regarding an extension of the vehicle heights derogation.


Noted.


Councillor P. O’Reilly proposed that the Council write to Pat “The Cope” Gallagher to thank him for his help and assistance at all times.  Councillor S. Smith seconded the proposal.

   (b)
To note reply from Office of the Minister for Jobs, Enterprise and Innovation regarding the need to support local businesses.


Noted.

   (c) 
To note reply from Department of Communications, Energy & Natural Resources regarding Saorview signal in rural areas of Co. Cavan.

Noted.


Councillor S. Smith proposed that an advertisement be placed in the Council’s page of the Anglo Celt informing the general public of who to contact with a problem in relation to Saorview.

    (d)
To note reply from Department of Finance in relation to access to mortgage funding from local authorities and financial institutions.


Noted.

     (e)
To note reply from Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government regarding the general fear amongst elderly people of robberies in their areas.


Noted.

     (f)
To note reply from Department of Social & Family Affairs regarding Budget 2014.


Noted. 
14.
Addendum to Agenda
“To approve the resignation of Councillor Niamh Smyth from the Cavan Monaghan Education and Training Board and the appointment of Councillor Philip Brady to the Board.”

It was proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley and seconded by Councillor M. Argue to give authority to the Corporate Policy Group to deal with this appointment if the need arose.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS
1.
Local Property Tax

Councillor E. Greenan proposed that the maximum decrease of 15% in Local Property Tax be given to property owners in Co. Cavan.  He noted that to date the Minister had not yet published guidelines in relation to the Local Property Tax and proposed that the Council write to the Minister seeking these regulations immediately.  He also noted that figures had not yet been released by central government as to how much funding will be given to Cavan Local Authority.  He stated that Cavan County Council must have their figures in order once central government agree their position on the Local Property Tax funding.
Councillor C. Kelly seconded the proposal stating that it was important that the Minister published regulations right away in relation to the Local Property Tax.  He stated that throughout the County there is a fear amongst rate payers that if the property tax is reduced by 15% then the level of rates will increase.   
Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that if a decision is made by the Council to reduce the rate of Local Property Tax then the Council will either have to increase rates or decrease its services available to the public.  

Mr. Ger Finn, Chief Executive stated that the decision to reduce the Local Property Tax must take into account the Council’s current financial position and its income and expenditure.  He informed the members that Cavan County Council is currently awaiting its allocation from central government.  He stated that a period of consultation will take place from the end of July to the end of August to allow the public make submissions in relation to Local Property Tax.  He stated that details and timeframe in relation to the consultation process to allow members of the public make a submission will be outlined in an advertisement in the Anglo Celt.  When all submissions are received a written report will be brought before the elected members.
2.
Cavan Town Multi Storey carpark.

Councillor E. Greenan stated that businesses in Cavan town are concerned in relation to the multi story car park which has lost over €5 million to date.  He stated that any savings made on this car park should be shared among businesses.  He noted that it will cost the town council €6.7m to buy the car park a liability that Cavan County Council will now have to honour.  He stated that if the car park had maximum capacity all week it still wouldn’t break even and would still depend on on-street parking. He asked that the executive examine any exit clauses that there might be in relation to taking over the car park.  He also suggested that the Council consider ceasing its financial support to Glassell Ltd and make it insolvent. He asked that the executive make available the details of the lease to the members at the September meeting.
Councillor C. Kelly suggested that top Senior Counsel be consulted for advice in relation to this issue in order to soften the burden on the Council.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that at the time the deal was made with the best of intentions.  He stated that if the tax consultants can improve the structure of the deal from Cavan County Council’s point of view then it would be very welcome.  He stated that we cannot undo what was done years ago and we now have to deal with it as it stands.
Mr. G. Finn, Chief Executive stated that Cavan Town Council did enter into an agreement in 2000/2001 for thirteen years with Glassell Ltd.  He stated that if the Council chose not to exert the put-option to buy at €6.7m it would allow the consortium to seek a payment of up to €8m.  He stated that initially when the agreement was made it was felt that the on-street car parking would pay for the multi storey until it became profitable but unfortunately this did not happen.  He stated that Cavan Town Council have built up reserve funds over the years to assist in meeting the planned payment in 2015 with the remainder sources from a long term loan.  He informed the meeting that the lease agreements had already been brought before the Corporate Policy Group.  He stated that the Executive are currently seeking legal advice as to how the Council can limit the effects of purchasing the premises at the end of the year.  He stated that the Head of Finance is constantly in negotiations with the Banks and we can be assured that whatever savings we can make will be made.  
3.
Building Control (Amendment) Regulations S.I.9 2014.

Councillor E. Greenan noted that Building Control (Amendment) Regulations S.I.9 2014 came into effect on 1st March, 2014 and they brought in welcome improvements.  Councillor E. Greenan noted that there is no differentiation in the cost to ensure compliance between the large scale developments and the small extension and felt that this was unfair.  He stated that Cavan County Council should have the power to certify houses. He proposed that the Council write to the Minister asking him to consider changing the regulations to allow Local Authorities sign off on principal private dwellings.
Councillor P. McDonald seconded the proposal.  He felt that it was not proper that a developer could employ somebody from within their own company to certify dwellings.

Councillor C. Kelly asked if the Council would have to take out special insurance in relation to certifying private dwellings.  

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that it was unfair to lumber people building their own homes with additional expenses.  He stated that this was an additional level of bureaucracy in people buying and selling property.  

Councillor P. O’Reilly felt that there was a lack of supervision in the building trade in the height of the boom and these problems are only coming to surface now.  He stated that this should not be a burden on the County Council.

Mr. G. Finn, Chief Executive stated that in order to certify dwellings the Council would have to be properly resourced and also would need insurance to cover the certification.  
Mr. C. Fitzpatrick, Building Control Officer stated that agents now have to be registered before they can certify a dwelling.  He stated that the majority of agents in Cavan County and beyond have accepted the new regulations. 
4.
In view of the crisis in the beef trade, this Council calls on the Minister for Agriculture, Food & Marine, Simon Coveney, T.D., to take immediate action to assist the trade and ensure farmers’ income and viability, and in particular that he:


(a) works to remove barriers to the trade of livestock to the North of Ireland,


(b) ensures the smooth operation of a live-export trade and in particular direct that An Bord Bia work to expand and open new markets for the live trade and to remove any bureaucratic barriers to trade.

Councillor J.P. Feeley called on the Minister to immediately take measures to address the falling price of cattle.  He stated that one issue that needs to be tackled is the barriers to the North/South trade of cattle inhibiting Northern buyers from purchasing Southern cattle.  He stated that this is a direct consequence of labelling restrictions and has resulted in a situation where beef from cattle reared in the South and finished in the North can neither be labelled as of Irish or British origins on supermarket shelves.  Councillor J.P. Feeley also asked that An Bord Bia engage actively in sourcing new markets for live animals while also developing existing markets.  

Councillor S. Smith seconded the motion stating that he was fully appreciative of the difficulties being encountered by beef farmers.  He proposed that the Council write to the newly elected MEPs to have the issue discussed in Europe.

It was agreed to send a letter to the Minister for Agriculture, Minister for Agriculture in Northern Ireland and the MEPs.

School Bus Fees


Councillor C. Kelly stated that parents are being told that if their child is to travel by bus, then it has to be to the nearest school.  He stated that as a result of this revised transport scheme parents are faced with an impossible situation whereby they may already have children enrolled in a secondary school but have now discovered that younger children who wish to enrol in that school will not be entitled to subsidised transport.  He stated that even families with medical cards for whom transport costs are waived now face an order to pay for their school transport.  He stated that this issue is posing serious difficulty for the likes of Kingscourt where there are no less than five schools nearby.  He stated that this was not just a Cavan issue but one that will affect families nationally.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Education in relation to the issue.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that there has been no consideration given to parents in making this decision.  He stated that families will not be able to pass on uniforms or books hence creating extra costs and pressure for families.  He stated that this move is down to economics and not education; parents should have the choice of where they want their children educated. Councillor F. Curtin stated that he had been inundated with calls from angry parents from his local area in relation to this matter.  He stated that determining a school by cost of transport was not the route to go.

It was proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly that a letter be sent to Bus Eireann seeking a meeting with a delegation from Cavan County Council to discuss the issue.

This was seconded by Councillor C. Kelly.


Any Other Business


QBRC

Councillor D. Brady proposed that the Council write to the Quinn Business Retention Company (QBRC) wishing them well in their endeavour to buy to key units of the manufacturing arm of the business called Aventas Groups.  Councillor Brady stated that it was great news for the area.

Councillor S. Smith seconded the proposal and stated that the potential takeover augers well for the future.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that this was a very positive move and it is essential that the group is kept together.

Appointment of Deputy Heather Humphreys
Councillor C. Brady proposed that the Council write a letter of congratulations to Deputy Heather Humphreys on being appointed Minister for Arts, Heritage and the Gaeltacht.  She stated that it was a great boost to have a Minister in the area.

Councillor J.P. Feeley extended the party’s congratulations to Deputy Humphreys and wished her well in the coming years.

Councillor P. McDonald on behalf of the Sinn Fein group wished Deputy Humphreys well and hoped that Cavan and Monaghan would benefit as a result of her appointment.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly wished Deputy Humphreys well and proposed that a Cathaoirleach’s reception be held for Deputy Humphreys.


Taste of Cavan

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that An Taoiseach Enda Kenny launched the 3rd Taste of Cavan at Fallon and Byrne in Dublin which is known as one of Dublin’s finest food outlets on Wednesday July 2nd.  He stated that Taste of Cavan will be held on Friday 8th and Saturday 9th August at the Food Marquee, Cavan Institute.

Councillor W. Bennett, Chairperson of The Taste of Cavan urged all members and the general public to make a special effort to attend this great two day event bringing together the food producing and catering community, the arts and heritage to promote culinary creativity in the county.  He stated that at the launch in Dublin they were joined by celebrity chef Nevin Maguire from Blacklion winner of the 2014 Irish Restaurant Best Chef Award, members of Bord Bia and other celebrity chefs from around the country. He stated that this year is expected to be bigger than ever with over 80 exhibitors on show and numerous celebrity chefs attending.  Councillor Bennett thanked the Anglo Celt and Northern Sound for coming aboard as sponsors.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that it was wonderful to see the very best of Cavan chefs and restaurants represented on the day.

Councillor P. O’Reilly appealed to his fellow elected members to do their part and get involved in the running of the event. 

Mr. Ger Finn, Chief Executive stated that there is a full week of events organised during the Taste of Cavan.  He thanked Paddy Connaughton and Majella Tierney for the tremendous work they put into organising this event.  

He also informed the members that Cavan Theatre Festival is taking place on the weekend of 17th – 20th July. 


The meeting concluded at 4.50p.m.


Chairman: ___________________________ Date: ______________________

Certified Correct: _______________________________
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